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July 3, 2013
Brenda Gillarde, General Plan Coordinator

Calaveras County Planning Department

891 Mountain Ranch Road

San Andreas, CA  95249

RE:  Population projections
Dear Brenda:

Back in May the Board of Supervisors and planning staff discussed the use of an estimated growth of 30,000 people as the County’s estimate of growth for analysis in the General Plan update.  As part of that discussion, I believe that the County generally agreed to utilize a growth estimate of 20,000 people in the Copperopolis basin by 2035.
I apologize that our staff has been intensely buried with other commitments and that I have been out of the state in recent weeks.  It may be that this letter is no longer timely enough to assist the County in determining the merits of growth estimates for projections and analysis in the General Plan update.  However, so as to ensure that you and other planning staff have at least our Center’s concerns down in writing, I am submitting this to you now.

One key purpose of a General Plan is to reasonably prepare the County for consideration of growth that can be expected during the planning horizon and to then ensure that appropriate infrastructure, government services, resource protection, and other essential needs can be sufficient to respond to growth demands.  IF THE GROWTH PROJECTION IS WILDLY UNDERESTIMATED OR WILDLY OVERESTIMATED, THE PLANNING GOALS, OBJECTIVES, AND POLICIES OR MEASURES ADOPTED IN THE GENERAL PLAN WILL NOT MATCH ACTUAL LEVELS OF POPULATION GROWTH.
CSERC strongly believes that there is no realistic, logical, data-based way that the Copperopolis basin will grow by 20,000 people in the next 22 years.  

CONSTRAINTS THAT WILL LIMIT COPPEROPOLIS AREA GROWTH

It is understandable that based on past rapid growth bubbles and overly zealous development scenarios, pro-development Calaveras County supervisors approved Oak Canyon Ranch and Tuscany Hills projects despite the fact that so many thousands of existing vacant residential lots already sit empty in the Copperopolis Basin.  But given far more realistic banking and mortgage requirements and loan restrictions, it is extremely unlikely that either of those two large projects will go forward as approved.  In particular, Oak Canyon Ranch assumed that massive residential development would encircle a huge golf course/retail/commercial complex with major shopping destinations that would entice retirees to move to Copperopolis “so the little lady can shop while her husband is golfing,” as one developer promised.  If even one full phase of the Oak Canyon Ranch project is constructed and actually filled in with residences in the next two decades, that would be surprising.

The Tuscany Hills development is far more believable, but even that project depends upon many positive economic trends all working harmoniously for the project to have its infrastructure completed, the lots sold, and homes all built within the next two decades.  Given the fact that the existing, fully approved Saddle Creek project has only the low level of build out after so many years since the golf course was constructed, Calaveras County should use historic evidence to see that Tuscany Hills is unlikely to be built out in 22 years.
LIMITS ON WATER SUPPLY

Both those already approved projects as well as heavily marketed Sawmill Lake and other potential residential development projects face major hurdles due to water supply, wastewater treatment, inadequate or non-existent pipelines for both water and wastewater, and the growing trend toward a reduced snowpack and reduced run-off into the Stanislaus River system.  With federal agencies pressing for minimum flows in the Stanislaus River for salmon and steelhead, with state agencies pressing for high levels of fresh water to flow into the delta, and with agriculture fighting to hold on to every drop of water it has historically used as well as desiring more for expanded orchards and cropland, the likelihood of the Calaveras County Water District getting the water it desires for future demands is a far lower likelihood than might have been predicted just a few years ago.  CALAVERAS COUNTY AND THE WATER DISTRICT CURRENTLY CANNOT ASSURE THAT SUFFICIENT WATER IS IN ANY REALISTIC WAY GOING TO BE AVAILABLE FOR 20,000 ADDITIONAL PEOPLE IN THE COPPEROPOLIS BASIN.

HIGH EXPENSE OF WASTEWATER TREATMENT AND DISPOSAL
Despite assurances from developers and water district staff that development will absorb all the costs for utility services, as new state requirements for wastewater treatment add up year after year, the costs of wastewater treatment and the opportunities for on-land golf course or grazing land irrigation from treated effluent water both become more and more expensive.  Trenching pipelines along roads or across private lands means that the scale of such wastewater infrastructure for even 10,000 new people is extremely significant, let alone for 20,000 people.  The combination of the challenges of providing an assured dry year water supply and an adequate wastewater treatment system for 20,000 additional people above and beyond the current customers in the Copperopolis Basin will make growth difficult, if not impossible, at that level in the next 22 years.
TRANSPORTATION INFRASTRUCTURE IS INADEQUATE

There is no current adequate bridge at Tulloch Reservoir to handle expanded growth, and again, despite promises and assurances of state or federal funding, politics are uncertain at best.  The challenge of providing adequate infrastructure within the Copperopolis Basin for 20,000 in the next two decades appears to be unrealistic in terms of cost and capacity.
RESOURCE CONSTRAINTS WILL HINDER GROWTH

The recent Sawmill Lake project brought to light the conflict between major new development and the need for Calaveras County to design and adopt wildlife and open space mitigation plans that will reduce the significance of impacts to at-risk special status plant and animal species and the impact to open space and rural/agricultural values.

At the current time, project applicants politely dismissed an invitation to work collaboratively to initiate a big-picture wildlife and open space mitigation plan that would steer development away from important wildlife and open space resource areas.  Given the historic trend of Calaveras County boards of supervisors to avoid at all means any limitations on private property uses and avoid any requirements that are not currently mandated by state or federal law, it appears highly unlikely that the County will move proactively to adopt a wildlife and open space network of corridors and refugia in the Copperopolis Basin that will meet the minimum criteria pushed by state and federal wildlife officials.  Accordingly, new development proposals are likely to face extended years of delays and potential litigation, further reducing the likelihood of major development projects being built out at a level that will bring 20,000 new residents to the Copperopolis Basin.

SUMMARY CLOSING

On one hand, some will argue that the County should plan for the “worst case” growth scenario, and thus be ready if something unexpected occurs with the world economy or with Calaveras County and a great surge of growth mushrooms into reality.
On the other hand, if the new General Plan Update assumes that far more people will crowd into the Copperopolis Basin than can realistically be predicted, then small development projects must contribute towards extremely high transportation infrastructure designs and projects.  New water and wastewater pipelines and treatment plants will be over-built and far larger than is realistically needed.  County wildlife and open space policies will assume that great expanses of current habitat must be sacrificed to meet project housing needs, and thus the 20,000 new residents estimate will be the rallying cry for all those who desire to prioritize development ahead of retaining the rural character of the Copperopolis Basin.

CSERC respectfully urges the County to be far more realistic and to assume that no more than 20,000 people at the very most will add to the population in Calaveras County by 2035, with no more than 10,000 of those new residents coming in the Copperopolis Basin.

Thank you for considering our Center’s strong concern.

John Buckley, executive director

Central Sierra Environmental Resource Center
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